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Introduction
Welcome to the sixth issue of the Social Exclusion Action Planning Newsletter!

Two major events have taken place this month: firstly, there was the first meeting of the Network at Islington Central Library on 14 October, and, secondly, the 19th Public Library Authorities Conference was held in Torquay, 19-22 October. Notes of the Network meeting will be circulated shortly, and a second meeting is to be held in late November/early December - look out for this date for your diary!

For those of you who were not able to attend the PLA Conference, it was heartening to note that social exclusion (or social inclusion, as it was often referred to) formed a thread through many of the papers, and Arts Minister Alan Howarth took the opportunity to launch the draft DCMS guidelines - please see below. We also thought that you would be interested to see an edited version of John Vincent's paper.

John Pateman & John Vincent


Public Library Association Conference, 19-22 October 1999:

edited version of the paper given by John Vincent, 21 October 1999
DCMS Study
As you know, DCMS are investigating social exclusion and public libraries, and draft guidelines were launched here by Alan Howarth on Tuesday. I am not going to comment on these today, but urge you to treat them as essential post-Conference reading: it is vital that we all not only respond, but also use them as a basis for reexamining our provision. We must put social exclusion centre-stage in local authorities' work and have it reflected throughout next year's Annual Library Plans. 

The Research Project has been working very closely with DCMS, and our research findings will feed into DCMS's final version of the guidelines.

Background to the Research Project, Public Library Policy and Social Exclusion
This is a national research project, funded by the Library and Information Commission, and it is important to note here how bold it was of LIC to decide to fund this area of work. The Project started in October 1998, and is due to complete in May 2000, with the final report expected in June 2000.

It is a partnership between Sheffield and Merton library authorities, Leeds Metropolitan University and John Vincent, and it is important to note that it is a research project involving practitioners.

It is producing Working Papers (9 have been published so far, and there are some 6 to go); the aim of these is to set out what work is currently being undertaken by public libraries to tackle areas of social exclusion (eg children, literacy, race) - this is also the result of a "librarianly" literature search! - and to start the debate about public libraries' role in tackling social exclusion.

There is also a national survey of public library authorities' provision, which is due to be returned by 22.10.99.

In order to look at what is really happening on the ground (as opposed to looking at just the policy level), there are also eight case studies  being undertaken, one in Northern Ireland, one in Scotland, one in Wales, one in a northern English urban area, one in an English metropolitan district, one in an English county, and two in London.

Why have we decided to continue to talk about social exclusion?
The Research Project team want to maintain the focus on the people who are excluded, eg:

- those who suffer direct and indirect discrimination

- people subject to multiple disadvantages

- localities (eg places affected by industrial decline; rural areas with little access to transport, employment, services).

We have also widened the definition to include class (which has usually been omitted from equalities policies) and lesbians and gay men (who are included in some equalities policies, but who remain invisible in much social exclusion work).

Social inclusion, as described by Clive Miller of the Office for Public Management: 

"puts as much emphasis on providing benefits to the included as it does on helping the excluded".

Much of the current focus on social ex/inclusion work is on particular types of places (eg inner city estates) and/or particular "problems" (eg teenage pregnancies), but we are taking a broader view than this, and are looking at underlying reasons and how these might be tackled.

This work on the ways public libraries are tackling social exclusion is important as, despite arguments to the contrary, social exclusion does exist in all parts of the UK: we've just finished a case study in what could be described as a picturesque rural idyll, yet library staff can identify social exclusion there. Public libraries also need to be - and need to be seen to be -  part of the delivery of national and local policies such as social exclusion, lifelong learning, economic regeneration.

Social Exclusion Action Planning Network [SEAPN]
One of the major failings of much other research work in public libraries is the lack of putting findings into practice, and the lack of sustainability. We have therefore established the SEAPN, and LIC have provided seed funding, as they are interested to see if the Network proves an effective way of disseminating and acting upon research findings.

The SEAPN has 20 members to date, primarily in London and the south-east, following the decision at a London & Home Counties Branch Executive Briefing and Action Planning Conference to establish such a Network, and I am now launching it nationally here today.

The benefits of joining include: 

- receive advance current information about the Research Project, Public Library Policy and Social Exclusion; 

- have an opportunity to share your expertise in tackling social exclusion and to discuss this with colleagues from other authorities;

- receive information to help you keep abreast of developments in work on combatting social exclusion generally;

- have an opportunity to contribute to and learn from the Research Project;

- be able to book places on Network courses and seminars at reduced cost;

- have an opportunity to draw on the consultancy skills of the Research Project team.

You will also receive a monthly Newsletter, and the first SEAPN courses are shortly to be set up; there will then be a major Conference early next year.

Quality Leaders Programme
Following a successful London & Home Counties Branch Executive Briefing on the Macpherson report on Stephen Lawrence, the Quality Leaders training/developmental programme for black library workers is being established. The proposals have gained wide support, and we are now seeking funding.

Other points
Having given some information about the Research Project and having launched the SEAPN, I now want to make some personal points about public libraries and social exclusion.

I feel that public libraries are being pulled in all directions, caught between the views of what I will call the "rosy-glowers" (libraries are doing very well, are high on the political agenda, are inclusive places) and the "miseries" (there's no resources, how can we afford/find the time to do all these things). 

Yes, public libraries are doing some excellent work, and our case studies and the examples of National Year of Reading projects we heard about yesterday show this. But, public libraries are not good generally at tackling social exclusion - I think that it is a modern myth to say that we have always been open to all.

Why are we not good at tackling social exclusion?

There are many reasons, but there are two which are particularly important. Firstly, it is who we are and what we do (as some London librarians said to me a couple of weeks ago, "Who are we?"). Rachel van Riel made a very valid point in her talk yesterday about the overlap between some of our users and our staff (Rachel described an exercise in which librarians were asked to describe the average user of their library, and the picture emerged of someone very like themselves) - do we continue to serve people who are more-or-less like us? 

Where are the Black librarians today? An equalities officer I spoke to the other week used a measure in hers service, which might appear to be crude, but throws up interesting observations - so, where are the people with obvious disabilities? ( I usually ask at this point "where are the out lesbians and gay men?", but, for once, I am not alone!)

What are we about? With the current emphasis on tills, income-generation, computers and systems, we come across as some sort of shopkeepers. I am very much in favour of ICT developments and the benefits that can bring us, but believe that we must re-focus on social exclusion.

Secondly, there is the issue of finance. As you will recall, there was a lot of development across the UK in the 1970s and 1980s (Sunday opening, outreach, innovative stock selection, training programmes, for example) which aimed to tackle social exclusion, yet much of it has disappeared. Partly this is because of the political climate (and perhaps we need to improve our ability to make community and political allies), but primarily this was because these services were cut for lack of resources. We need now sustainable development with continued income, not short-termism. If we are to really develop our work in tackling social exclusion, then we must be able to offer something which will last - nothing could be worse than raising people's enthusiasm and interest, only to find that, as soon as they have become involved with the library, the project closes.

Social exclusion work is central to everything we do, and must become part of our core.

DCMS Policy Guidelines
As noted above, Alan Howarth launched the DCMS document, Libraries for all: social inclusion in public libraries - policy guidance for local authorities in England at the PLA Conference.

This consultation document has been circulated for comments which should be sent, by 31 January 2000, to Mark Mason, Department for Culture, Media and Sport, Room 103, 2-4 Cockspur Street, London SW1Y 5DH (tel: 0171-211 6178; fax 0171-211 6195; e-mail <mark.mason@culture.gov.uk>)


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent. Please send any comments or items for inclusion in the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

tel/fax: 01392 256045
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